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PRESS NOTICE: HMCPSI WITNESS SUMMONS AUDIT
More than 10% of witnesses in domestic abuse cases are inappropriately summoned to court
Witness attendance declining in Magistrates and Crown Court
More than 10% of witnesses in domestic abuse cases are being inappropriately summoned to court, a new HM Crown Prosecution Service Inspectorate report has found, potentially resulting in the court issuing a warrant for their arrest if they fail to appear. Alternative approaches should be considered by the CPS, including proceeding with the case without the support of the victim/witness by using other evidence. 

The report, Witness Summons Audit, also found that witness attendance is declining in both the Magistrates and Crown Court.  Each year in England and Wales a large number of criminal trials take place involving hundreds of thousands of witnesses, many of whom are also victims. In 2014-15 a total of 37,375 trials were listed to be heard in the Crown Court and 157,999 in the magistrates’ court. Only 49.8% of Crown Court trials were effective, a fall from 51.2% in 2013-14. Of those which were ineffective in 2014-15, 10.5% were due to prosecution reasons (4.5% of these due to non-attendance or the witness withdrawing). 
Effectiveness in the magistrates’ court is not as good as Crown Court, although there has been improvement with an increase from 45.1% in 2013-14 to 45.9% in 2014-15. Of those which were ineffective  in 2014-15, 10.4% were due to prosecution reasons (4.4% of these due to non-attendance or the witness withdrawing).Witness attendance at court is declining generally and although the use of the witness summons procedure has increased there is little evidence to indicate that this has improved witness attendance. 
Chief Inspector of HM Crown Prosecution Service Inspectorate Kevin McGinty said:

“Fewer and fewer witnesses are attending court. Witnesses not attending court can mean that a trial has to be rescheduled, and can even result in the defendant being acquitted.  
“The CPS rightly wants to reduce the number of times that trials have to be rescheduled or defendants walking free but there’s little evidence that use of the summons is making a difference.”
While inspectors found the CPS was complying well with the general rules on applying for a summons, there is a general lack of witness summons data available and this means the CPS is unable to undertake any meaningful analysis on whether their use is effective and whether it has any impact on improving the level of successful outcomes.
HMCPSI inspectors warn that the decision to apply for a witness summons should not be taken lightly. A witness summons is the last resort for those who disengage from a prosecution and should only be considered when all other avenues have been exhausted. Ultimately it can result in the deprivation of liberty of the victim – often impacting on those who may be the most vulnerable.
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